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been recognized by the prestigious 1999 Pru-
dential Spirit of Community Awards Program. 
This award salutes the most impressive stu-
dent volunteers in each state, the District of 
Columbia and Puerto Rico. 

With today’s media focusing on tragic sto-
ries of troubled adolescents, we must not 
overlook those teenagers with high ideals and 
strong community values. Gabriella personifies 
those qualities and is a true role model in 
guiding other youth into positive activities that 
enhance their communities. 

As an elementary student, Gabriella was 
concerned over the gang violence, riots, and 
drug use which was evident within a neigh-
boring high school. Determined to become 
part of a solution before her class entered that 
school, she organized a group of eight friends 
who picketed the school with placards bearing 
anti-violence and anti-drug slogans. Through 
the years, that core group continued to grow 
as it organized activities aimed at channeling 
teenagers into constructive endeavors. Today, 
Gabriella’s group has become a community 
service organization which fills the dual role of 
improving local neighborhoods while providing 
a positive group setting for teenagers to iden-
tify with as an alternative to gang membership. 

Gabriella Contreras and the other recipients 
of the Prudential Spirit of Community Award 
have demonstrated outstanding initiative and 
act as an inspiration to other youth. As such, 
they represent a warm ray of sunshine during 
these times of bewildering incidents involving 
violent and disturbed young people. They are 
the individuals who will lead their generation 
into a productive and bright future, and I sa-
lute their efforts on behalf of their communities 
and our Nation. 
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FRANK J. PASQUERILLA: A GIANT 
OF A MAN 

HON. BUD SHUSTER 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 28, 1999 

Mr. SHUSTER. Mr. Speaker, on April 21, 
1999, Frank Pasquerilla, the Chairman and 
Chief Executive Officer of Crown American, a 
Fortune 500 company, entered life eternal. 

Frank Pasquerilla was a giant of a man. His 
intellect and energy was exceeded only by the 
size of his heart. When he and his wonderful 
wife, Sylvia, joined my wife and me for the 
Kennedy Center Gala last December honoring 
America’s most outstanding artists, at the con-
clusion of the evening as they were entering 
their hotel, he paused and said to me: ‘‘Don’t 
believe the rumors. I’m not retiring.’’ And then 
with a grin, he added, ‘‘I’m never going to re-
tire!’’ As usual, he was true to his word. Up 
until the very day of his sudden passing he 
was working, caring and building: For his fam-
ily, his company and his community. Leonardo 
DiVinci said ‘‘To understand is to construct.’’ 
Frank understood that in the best and broad-
est sense of the word. He was a builder. But 
his 29 malls, 30 shopping centers and 21 ho-
tels were only the physical structures that 
gave him the opportunity to build better lives 
for his family, his associates and his commu-
nity. When his mall in Altoona burned to the 

ground, as we slogged through the debris I 
ask him, ‘‘What are you going to do, Frank?’’ 
and without hesitation, he replied, ‘‘Start over 
and rebuild.’’ And, of course, he did just that. 
He was the driving force behind pushing for a 
new West End Bypass for Johnstown, not be-
cause it benefited him, but because it was 
good for the community. We were to have din-
ner to discuss a project important to Pennsyl-
vania on the very night he died. His son, 
Mark, called from his hospital room to express 
his Dad’s apology for not being able to attend, 
and I told him to assure his Dad that we would 
do everything in our power to help make his 
latest dream come true. 

If anyone dare suggest that Frank 
Pasquerilla is no longer with us, they simply 
didn’t know this giant of a man. His extensive 
and extraordinary philanthropies have made 
life better for thousands of people, young and 
old, and will continue to do so far into the next 
millennium. For as long as the Allegheny 
mountains turn green in Spring, for as long as 
our rivers and streams run down to the sea, 
or the stars shine above and our fields flower 
under, this giant of a man will live in us and 
his dear family through his good works which 
have touched so many lives, and will live in 
our hearts, forever moved by the afterglow of 
his example of what all our lives should be. 
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TRIBUTE TO POLISH-AMERICANS 

HON. MARK FOLEY 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 28, 1999 

Mr. FOLEY. Mr. Speaker, as we approach 
May 3, the 208th anniversary of the adoption 
of the first Polish constitution, I rise today to 
pay tribute to Polish people around the world. 

This is an important anniversary to note be-
cause few people realize that the Polish con-
stitution of 1791 was the first liberal constitu-
tion in Europe. Although the constitution was 
in effect for less than two years, its principles, 
such as individual and religious freedom, re-
mained embedded in the national conscious-
ness through two centuries of foreign occupa-
tion and intimidation. As a result, after years of 
forced totalitarianism the people of Poland 
have miraculously transformed their country 
into a modern, progressive State in less than 
a decade. 

I am glad that Poland is now a full partner 
in the North Atlantic Treaty Organization— 
NATO. As the Polish people know full-well, 
freedom isn’t free. It is heartening to know that 
those who suffered so long under oppression 
are now willing to share in the burden of pre-
serving freedom. 

So Mr. Speaker, once again, I want to ex-
tend my heartfelt congratulations to the people 
of Poland and their descendants around the 
world on this historic anniversary. 

HONORING NATIONAL ADVANCED 
PLACEMENT SCHOLARS 

HON. BOB SCHAFFER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Wednesday, April 28, 1999 

Mr. SCHAFFER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize one of Colorado’s top high school 
students, Ms. Payal Kohli upon receiving a 
National Advanced Placement Scholar from 
the College Board. The academic achieve-
ment of Payal places this student among the 
best young scholars in the nation. 

Payal was one of only 1,451 students to 
earn the distinction of being named a National 
AP Scholar out of 635,000 students who took 
Advanced Placement (AP) exams in 1998. To 
qualify for this high honor, each scholar had to 
achieve grades of 4 or above (the top grade 
is 5) on at least eight AP exams and have ac-
cumulated the equivalent of the first two years 
of college prior to high school graduation. By 
choosing this most challenging curriculum, 
Payal can expect to attend any one of this na-
tion’s most demanding universities. 

The College Board established the AP pro-
gram in 1955 to challenge high school stu-
dents with rigorous college-level academic 
courses. The program is recognized nationally 
for its high academic standards and assess-
ments. In 1998, more than one million AP 
exams were administered in 32 different sub-
ject areas. Of the nation’s 21,000 high 
schools, almost 12,000 currently offer at least 
one AP course. 

Mr. Speaker, I invite my colleagues to join 
me in congratulating Payal Kohli. I hold this 
student up to the House, and to all Americans, 
as an example of the best of America’s stu-
dents. 
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A 50TH ANNIVERSARY TRIBUTE TO 
THE PHILIP MAMOLEJO POST 650, 
AMERICAN LEGION 

HON. JERRY LEWIS 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 28, 1999 

Mr. LEWIS of California. Mr. Speaker, I 
would like to bring to your attention today the 
fine work and outstanding public service of 
thousands of Hispanic-Americans and particu-
larly, the Philip Marmolejo Post 650, American 
Legion, in Redlands, CA. On May 15th, the 
Post will celebrate its 50th anniversary com-
memorating a distinguished record of contribu-
tions to our community, our state, and our na-
tion. 

Hundreds of thousands of Hispanic-Amer-
ican citizens served honorably in our armed 
forces during World War II, facing the enemy 
with courage and exhibiting many brave and 
heroic actions in battle and the line of duty. In 
fact, 12 Hispanic-American soldiers were pre-
sented with the Congressional Medal of Honor 
by the U.S. Congress during World War II. 

Following the war, veterans of the allied ef-
fort organized the Philip Marmolejo Post 650, 
American Legion in Redlands. On June 22, 
1949, the post opened to recognize the con-
tributions of Hispanic-American serviceman in 
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World War II, as well as advocate service-con-
nected benefits and practice the ideals of pa-
triotism and loyalty to country. 

Over the years, the Philip Marolejo Post 
650, American Legion, and its members have 
been actively involved in numerous veterans, 
civic, and education activities at the local, re-
gional, and state level. In fact, it has made a 
very real difference through providing scholar-
ship programs, sponsoring youth athletic pro-
grams, and numerous other activities. As a re-
sult of these achievements, the Post has been 
recognized for its exemplary achievements at 
the local, state and national level. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that you join me and our 
colleagues today in recognizing the fine con-
tributions of Hispanic-Americans to our na-
tion’s history. I want to pay special tribute to 
the rich and distinguished history of the Philip 
Marmolejo Post 650, American Legion, for its 
years of contributions to our community and 
country. It is only appropriate that the House 
pay tribute to this record of service today. 
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THE YEAR 2000 COMPLIANCE 
ASSISTANCE ACT 

HON. THOMAS M. DAVIS 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 28, 1999 

Mr. DAVIS of Virginia. Mr. Speaker, it is my 
pleasure to introduce the Year 2000 Compli-
ance Assistance Act, a bill that authorizes the 
acquisition of Year 2000 information tech-
nology by state and local governments 
through the Federal Supply Schedules of the 
General Services Administration (GSA). As a 
former local government official and high tech-
nology executive, I recognize the tremendous 
burden placed on state and local governments 
as they work to ensure that their mission-crit-
ical systems are ready for the new millennium. 

Under the presistent urging of Representa-
tives CONNIE MORELLA of Maryland and STEVE 
HORN of California over the past four years, 
the federal government has sluggishly moved 
toward readying most federal mission-critical 
systems for the Year 2000 conversion. How-
ever, many are now just beginning to turn their 
attention to the condition of many state and 
local government mission-critical systems that 
are essential to the seamless delivery of es-
sential governmental services on all levels of 
government. As John Koskinen, chair of the 
President’s Council on Year 2000 Conversion, 
has emphasized, we should all be concerned 
about the ability of some state and local sys-
tems to interface with Year 2000 compliant 
federal systems. These systems include Med-
icaid and welfare assistance programs. 

Recently, I held another hearing in the Sub-
committee on the District of Columbia at which 
the General Accounting Office (GAO) provided 
an upate on the status of the District of Co-
lumbia’s Year 2000 conversion efforts. The 
GAO reported this time that the city of Wash-
ington, DC was at significant risk of not being 
able to effectively ensure public safety, collect 
revenue, educate students and provide health 
care services. Despite Herculean efforts on 
the part of the District’s Chief Technology Offi-
cer, strong private sector support, and sub-

stantial federal resources, it appears that the 
one thing that cannot be controlled during 
DC’s Year 2000 compliance efforts is time. 
Many states and localities are simply running 
out of time. I am confident that a substantial 
number of states, cities, towns, and villages 
across the country are in similar situations as 
our Capital City. 

This is why I am today introducing the Year 
2000 Compliance Assistance Act. This legisla-
tion is a voluntary program where the federal 
government will allow state and local govern-
ments to purchase Year 2000 conversion re-
lated information technology (IT) products and 
services off the GSA’s IT multiple award 
schedules. Under this emergency authority, 
state and local governments will have one 
more option in the fight against time to pro-
cure Year 2000 compliance assistance in a 
cost-effective and timely manner. I believe that 
during this period of moving governmental re-
sponsibilities back to the states and localities, 
the federal government has a unique oppor-
tunity to provide procurement assistance to 
the state and local governments to help en-
sure nationwide Year 2000 compliance or con-
tingency preparation. 

The authority under this legislation is limited 
to the unique nature of the Year 2000 com-
puter bug. The authority would expire on De-
cember 31, 2002, and could only be used by 
state and local govenments for procurements 
necessitated by the Year 2000 budget bug. 

I look forward to working with my colleagues 
towards the rapid enactment of this unique 
Year 2000 legislation. 
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TRIBUTE TO NEPTUNE, NJ, 
LIBRARY’S 75TH ANNIVERSARY 

HON. FRANK PALLONE, JR. 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 28, 1999 

Mr. PALLONE. Mr. Speaker, on Saturday, 
April 17, 1999, the Neptune, NJ, Library cele-
brated its 75th anniversary. I was proud to join 
with Township officials, other dignitaries and 
residents to celebrate this important milestone. 

Neptune, named for the Roman God of the 
Sea and incorporated as a municipality in 
1879, is a diverse community located in Mon-
mouth County. The Township, whose slogan 
is ‘‘Neptune, Crossroads of the Jersey Shore,’’ 
is a full-service community with great historic 
significance and an even brighter future. One 
of the great features of the community is the 
Neptune Library. 

The library was started by the Ocean Grove 
Women’s Club at its Clubhouse on Mt. Carmel 
Way, aided by books from the Monmouth 
County Bookmobile. In 1932, the Township 
rented a vacant store at 204 Ridge Avenue for 
a township library, with some books and sup-
plemented by the bookmobile. The library 
shared a building on Corlies Avenue with the 
Township Public Health and Welfare Depart-
ment in 1937 until that building was sold, mov-
ing to the Sunday School Room in the base-
ment of the West Grove Methodist Church. In 
1955, the Township Library opened at the 
Township Municipal Building at 137 Main St., 
open Tuesday afternoons, expanding its hours 

to Wednesday mornings in 1960. The year 
1961 proved to be an eventful one for the li-
brary, with the Friends of Neptune Library or-
ganized in February. Recommendations for a 
new facility contained in a report released in 
March. On July 20, the Township Library 
opened its doors at 1908 Corlies Avenue, the 
site of a former machine shop, open to the 
public Monday through Thursday afternoons 
and Wednesday evenings. 

On November 30, 1961, the Neptune Li-
brary Association, Inc., was incorporated, 
while the Board of Trustees organized in 
1964. In 1966, the first Books, Arts and Crafts 
Festival was held on the future site of the li-
brary, and ground was broken at the site on 
Springdale Ave. (now Neptune Blvd.) on May 
10, 1969. Opening day for the Library was on 
March 22, 1971. It became a municipal library 
in 1972 following a township referendum. 

Mr. Speaker, obviously the history of the li-
brary is a long and illustrious one. Through the 
years, the library has been an important cul-
tural and informational resource for the people 
of Neptune Township, and it continues to fulfill 
that mission to this day. The growth and suc-
cess of the library is a strong reflection on the 
dedication and commitment of the people of 
this community to enhance the quality of life 
for the benefit of all. I am pleased to pay trib-
ute on the occasion of the 75th anniversary of 
the Neptune Library. 
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TRIBUTE TO 12 OUTSTANDING 
STUDENTS 

HON. GERALD D. KLECZKA 
OF WISCONSIN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, April 28, 1999 

Mr. KLECZKA. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
proudly recognize 12 outstanding students 
from Heritage Christian High School in West 
Allis, Wisconsin and their teacher, Mr. Tim 
Moore, who are representing the State of Wis-
consin in the national finals of the 1999 ‘‘We 
the People . . . The Citizen and the Constitu-
tion’’ competition in Washington, DC. 

This is the third time that a class from Herit-
age has been named State of Wisconsin 
champions in this exceptional program spon-
sored by the Center for Civic Education and 
developed to educate young people about the 
U.S. Constitution and the Bill of Rights. Mr. 
Moore and his students have worked diligently 
to reach the national finals and have gained 
an impressive understanding of the funda-
mental principles and values of our constitu-
tional democracy. 

This year’s representatives from Heritage 
are: John Averkamp, Brent Barnett, Maureen 
Buchanan, Tim Cady, Tara Flood, Mike Frede, 
Mike Gruennert, Josh Lutter, Jessica Mobley, 
Justin Roeder, Luke Sinclair, and Anthony 
Slamar. 

I ask the House to please join me in con-
gratulating Mr. Moore and his students in win-
ning the State of Wisconsin ‘‘We the People 
. . .’’ championship, and wish them continued 
success in the national finals. I look forward to 
greeting them personally when they visit the 
U.S. Capitol. 

VerDate Aug 04 2004 13:12 Oct 02, 2004 Jkt 069102 PO 00000 Frm 00006 Fmt 0689 Sfmt 9920 E:\BR99\E28AP9.000 E28AP9


		Superintendent of Documents
	2020-03-08T03:39:36-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




